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          Disclaimer 
These minutes reflect the actions taken by the Commission during its July 12,2024 meeting.  Although these minutes 
have been approved by the Commission, no action authorized by the Commission during this meeting, as reflected 
in these minutes, shall have force or effect until ten (10) days, Saturdays, Sundays and public holidays excepted, 
after a copy of these minutes has been delivered to the Governor for review, unless prior to expiration of the review 
period the governor approves same, in which case the action shall become effective upon such approval.  These 
minutes were delivered to the Governor on July 18, 2024. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

PINELANDS COMMISSION MEETING 
 

MINUTES 
       July 12, 2024 

 
 

All participants were either in-person or present via Zoom conference and the meeting was 
livestreamed through YouTube: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xtsNvWToGN0 
 
Commissioners Participating in the Meeting 
 
Nicholas Asselta, Alan W. Avery Jr., Dan Christy, Jerome H. Irick, Mark Lohbauer, Mark 
Mauriello, Jonathan Meade, William Pikolycky, Jessica Rittler Sanchez, Douglas Wallner and 
Chair Laura E. Matos. Also participating were Executive Director Susan R. Grogan, Deputy 
Attorney General (DAG) Jay Stypinski and Governor’s Authorities Unit representative Alexis 
Franklin. 
 
Commissioners Absent 
 
John Holroyd and Theresa Lettman. 
 
Call to Order 
 
Chair Matos called the meeting to order at 9:38 a.m.   
 
DAG Stypinski read the Open Public Meetings Act Statement (OPMA). 
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xtsNvWToGN0
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Executive Director (ED) Grogan called the roll and announced the presence of a quorum. Eleven 
Commissioners participated in the meeting. 
 
The Commission pledged allegiance to the Flag. 
 
Election of Vice Chair 

Chair Matos requested a nomination for Vice Chair. Commissioner Irick nominated 
Commissioner Avery to serve as Vice Chair. Commissioner Pikolycky seconded the nomination. 
All were in favor. 
 
Vice Chair Avery thanked Commissioners for their support. 
 
Chair Matos said Committee assignments will remain the same for Fiscal Year (FY) 2025. 
 
Minutes 
 
Chair Matos presented the minutes from the Commission’s June 14, 2024 meeting. 
Commissioner Irick moved the adoption of the minutes. Commissioner Lohbauer seconded the 
motion.  
 
The minutes from the June 14, 2024 Commission meeting were adopted by a vote of 11 to 0.  
 
Committee Reports 
 
ED Grogan provided a summary of the June 18, 2024 Personnel and Budget Committee meeting: 
 
The Committee approved the minutes from its March 26, 2024 meeting. 
 
Staff provided the Committee with a series of financial updates, including the check register, 
electronic disbursements and application fees. A summary of employee actions and recruitment 
efforts was provided. Staff also made a presentation on anticipated application fee revenue and 
financial projections for Fiscal Year 2025. 
 
Executive Director’s Report 
 
ED Grogan provided information on the following matters: 
 

• Commission staff continue to work with staff members from the New Jersey Historic 
Trust and the New Jersey Department of Treasury in preparation for the restoration of 
Fenwick Manor. Staff met with the new liaison from the New Jersey Historic Trust. The 
scope of work for the project is complete and a Request for Proposals (RFP) will be 
issued any day. 
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• The Commission’s FY 2025 budgets are being finalized and potential FY 2025 Work 
Plan Projects will be discussed at the July 26th Policy and Implementation (P&I) 
Committee meeting. 

 
Chuck Horner, Director of Regulatory Programs, provided information on the following 
regulatory matters: 
 
 

• Staff met with the applicant who is proposing a solar facility at the Southern Ocean 
Landfill. Staff hopes to visit a site outside the Pinelands Area that has comparable 
Threatened and Endangered (T&E) species issues to see how they have been handled. 
The question that needs to be addressed is: can a solar project be designed to protect the 
critical habitat of a T&E species. 
 

• Staff issued a memo to the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection 
(NJDEP) Pesticide Control Program indicating that the permit to herbicide Hammonton 
Lake will not raise issues with the Pinelands Comprehensive Management Plan (CMP). 
Staff spent many months communicating with the Town of Hammonton regarding its 
request to treat the lake with herbicide. A T&E plant species was identified in the lake, 
and it was necessary for staff to consult with the NJDEP and other experts in order to 
confirm that when the herbicide is applied, the drift potential would not have a negative, 
adverse impact on the species.  The Town is required to complete a T&E survey after 
application of the herbicide to determine what effects, if any, there were on the T&E 
plants.  

 
• Staff recently sent a follow-up letter to the property owner who deposited fill and soil to 

widen an existing driveway for an agricultural use on Magnolia Road in Pemberton. The 
property owner must submit soil results by August 12, 2024. Staff reached out to the 
Burlington County Health Department to determine if their office could assist with the 
matter but was advised that the NJDEP is the lead agency. 

 
• Staff recently reviewed a preliminary and final site plan approval for the construction of a 

commercial building and a two-story office building in Evesham Township. During that 
review, staff determined that Evesham Township, whose municipal complex is adjacent 
to the property, proposed an access driveway and parking improvements on the adjacent 
privately-owned parcel to better route its emergency personnel. Staff advised Evesham 
Township a public development application must be completed to expand the parking 
area for its police department. 

 
Commissioner Wallner asked if the parking lot that Evesham is proposing is on the site of a 
former nursery. He said if so, the site is an impacted area and would be a good solution to solve 
the parking issues for the police department. 
 
Director Horner said the parcel was previously a farm market and he noted that he does not 
anticipate that the proposed parking lot will have issues meeting CMP standards. 
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Commissioner Avery said he is familiar with the Southern Ocean Landfill site and said there is 
an existing partnership agreement with the NJDEP for post-closure activities. 
 
Director Horner said the applicant has agreed to assume all responsibilities for the maintenance 
and monitoring of the landfill if the application to place solar on the landfill comes to fruition. 
 
Commissioner Avery said he would like to be kept informed on the matter because there is an 
escrow account with a significant amount of funds designated for the post-closure of the landfill. 
 
Commissioner Lohbauer complimented Mr. Horner for his creativity in coming up with solutions 
to address complicated applications involving solar facilities and T&E species. He noted that he 
particularly liked the requirement for a follow-up survey at Hammonton Lake. 
 
Gina Berg, Director of Land Use Programs, provided an update on the following matters: 
 

• Staff participated in a mitigation consultation meeting organized by the New Jersey 
Office of Emergency Management and the Federal Emergency Management Agency 
(FEMA). The purpose of the meeting was to learn what state agencies are doing 
regarding climate resiliency. 
 

• Staff participated in the State Agriculture Development Committee’s (SADC) first 
technical advisory committee meeting to discuss the Statewide Farmland Preservation 
Formula that the Legislature has tasked SADC with developing. Attendees included 
Commission staff, representatives from Rutgers University, county representatives, 
members from SADC and farm representatives. The purpose of the meeting was for 
participants to provide input on the formula and provide true value to farmland. The 
formula will mostly follow the Pinelands Valuation Formula. There was a discussion 
about limiting the square footage of future dwellings on the land, something that Mercer 
County has implemented. 

 
• An office-wide composting program will launch later this month. 

 
• The Commission is accepting proposals for land acquisition projects that are located in 

specific Pinelands Conservation Fund target areas through September 13, 2024. 
 
Stacey Roth, Chief, Legal and Legislative Affairs updated the Commission on the following two 
matters: 
 

• A draft Memorandum of Agreement with Stafford Township for trail accessibility at 
Forecastle Lake will be on the July 26th P&I Committee meeting agenda. 
 

• The Board of Public Utilities (BPU) released its draft rules for the Dual Use Solar energy 
Pilot Program. The process by which Pinelands farmers can participate in the pilot 
program still needs to be determined. 
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Brad Lanute, Chief Planner provided an update on municipal adoption of model ordinances 
related to stormwater management and water management: 
 

• As of July 1st, the Commission has received 20 adopted model ordinances, and 
anticipates receiving another 20 adopted ordinances during the month of July. Staff will 
continue to monitor adoptions and do outreach as needed. 

Mr. Lanute noted that the State Planning Commission has not adopted a new preliminary state 
plan. According to the June meeting minutes of the State Planning Commission, the Office of 
Planning Advocacy is still receiving and incorporating comments from various state agencies. 

Commissioner Rittler Sanchez asked if there was a correlation between the stormwater ordinance 
and the model tree ordinance. She said some trees are better at absorbing water. 

Mr. Lanute said municipalities in the Pinelands Area and across the state are addressing the tree 
ordinance based on the Tier A MS4 Permit, which is directly tied to stormwater management 
responsibilities. He added that the stormwater management rules that the Commission adopted 
include Best Management Practices for landscaping. He said right now the state is very focused 
on the importance of the replacement of trees that have been removed. 

Paul Leakan, Communications Officer, provided an update on the success of 8th Annual 
Pinelands Summer Short course and the importance of the Commission’s Instagram page in 
creating awareness about the Pinelands. He said the Commission’s Instagram site was recently 
recognized by South Jersey Magazine in its Best of South Jersey Awards for 2024. 
 
Public Development Projects and Other Permit Matters 
 
Chair Matos introduced a resolution for the demolition of a water storage standpipe and the 
construction of a communication tower in Stafford Township. 
 
Commissioner Pikolycky made a motion Approving With Conditions an Application for Public 
Development (Application Number 1984-0036.017) (See Resolution # PC4-24-13). 
Commissioner Irick seconded the motion. 
 
April Field, Chief Permit Administrator, said this application is for the removal of a 111-foot 
standpipe that is no longer needed since the town is extending the water main in the area. The 
standpipe is 50 years old or older. Any structure that is 50 years or older requires an application 
to the Commission. There is an existing communications antenna on the standpipe. The town is 
proposing to construct a temporary tower while the permanent communications tower is 
constructed. The applicant is required to remove the temporary tower within 90 days from the 
time the permanent communications tower is in place. 
 
Commissioner Rittler Sanchez asked if the proposed communications tower is taller than the 
standpipe to be demolished. 
 
Ms. Field said the permanent communications tower will be 130 feet tall. 
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The resolution was adopted by a vote of 11 to 0. 
 
Public Comment on Development Applications and Items Where the Record is Open 
 
No one from the public provided comment. 
 
Ordinances Not Requiring Commission Action 
 
Mr. Lanute said staff reviewed 17 ordinances in the past month that did not require Commission 
action. He said 11 of those ordinances were related to stormwater and water management 
regulations. The other ordinances were related to flood damage prevention, cannabis and a minor 
change to the Haines Boulevard Redevelopment Plan in Waterford Township. 
  
Long-Term Economic Monitoring Report Presentation 
 
Steven Simone, Planning Specialist, presented the 2022 Long-Term Economic Monitoring 
(LTEM) Report, which adds data from the years 2018 through 2022. All core indicators from the 
previous report were included and updated. The population of the Pinelands was shown to be 
aging, and to be growing at a slower rate than other regions of the state. Residential real estate 
prices and the number of residential real estate transactions both rose during the reporting period. 
Certain economic measures, such as per capita income and average wages, were up in Pinelands 
municipalities, but the region still trails other parts of the state. Property taxes have decreased 
over the five-year period, as has state aid to Pinelands municipalities. Presentation is available 
here:https://www.nj.gov/pinelands/home/presentations/Long%20term%20economic%20monitori
ng%20report%202022%20(Final).pdf 
 
The Report itself, which contains a section covering 21 economic indicators as well as a fact 
book with data on individual municipalities and counties, can be accessed through this link: 
https://www.nj.gov/pinelands/landuse/econ/LTEM2022_FinalReport.pdf 
 
Chair Matos commended the staff who worked on the report. 
 
Commissioner Asselta asked if the ratable base of Pinelands municipalities was identified in the 
report and if it improved or declined over the monitoring period. 
 
Ms. Berg said the ratable base is not a variable in the report. She said the variables have 
remained the same for the past 20 years. She said the Commission contracted with Rutgers 
University to evaluate the report in 2018, and the ratable base was not identified as an important 
parameter to monitor. 
 
Commissioner Asselta said approximately 15 years ago there was a state legislative initiative that 
designated money to study the effects and impacts that Pinelands designation had on its 
communities. He said today’s presentation was good but it’s important to know if Pinelands 
municipalities have had an increase in their ratable base. 
 

https://www.nj.gov/pinelands/home/presentations/Long%20term%20economic%20monitoring%20report%202022%20(Final).pdf
https://www.nj.gov/pinelands/home/presentations/Long%20term%20economic%20monitoring%20report%202022%20(Final).pdf
https://www.nj.gov/pinelands/landuse/econ/LTEM2022_FinalReport.pdf
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Ed Grogan said she couldn’t recall an appropriation during that time period but staff would look 
into it. 
 
Ms. Berg noted that the National Park Service provides the funding for the LTEM report, and 
maybe another entity, other than the Commission, conducted the study. 
 
Commissioner Lohbauer asked if staff were able to make any conclusions or assumptions based 
on the five years of data included in the report. 
 
Ms. Berg said staff’s obligation under the LTEM program is to process the data and present it, 
however economic predictions can be made. 
 
ED Grogan said the reduction in state aid to Pinelands municipalities is noticeable from the data 
presented in the LTEM report. She said staff will be sharing the information with the 
administration. 
 
General Public Comment 
 
Harry Harper of Pemberton Township said Dr. Emile DeVito attended the last two Planning 
Board meetings regarding the Pole Bridge residential development application and said that the 
snake surveys that have been conducted are flawed. Mr. Harper noted that a wetland on the 
parcel was not depicted on the plans. He said a few residents have found T&E species on the site. 
He said the consultants who are conducting T&E studies need more oversight and scrutiny. He 
said that he has driven past the parcel on Magnolia Road where the property owner has dumped 
soil, and now the owner has placed wood chips on the parcel. He said he hopes the Commission 
will advise Pemberton Township and the NJDEP. He said solar should be placed on parking lots 
and commercial buildings and the Commission should preserve the Pinelands and not disturb the 
natural landscape. 
 
Dan Dewey of Pemberton Township said he serves as member of the Township Committee and 
is one of two Republicans on the board. He said during the pandemic, the Township wasn’t 
holding meetings and changed the zoning, which has resulted in the development of numerous 
warehouses and the loss of farmland on North Pemberton Road. He raised concerns about the 
purchase of farmland near military bases across the country by the Chinese. He said warehouses 
are being constructed in the flight path to Joint Base McGuire-Dix -Lakehurst and there isn’t 
enough communication between the state, county and federal agencies. He said once farms are 
sold for warehouses, they are gone forever. He said Pemberton needs affordable housing so 
people can raise their families in the township. He said the Township needs help tightening its 
regulations. 
 
Andrew DuBrul said he is a biology and environmental science teacher and has been involved in 
T&E survey work. He said a developer should not be permitted to choose their own consultant to 
conduct T&E species studies because a consultant has an obligation to the person who has hired 
them. He said the Commission should choose the consultant to perform the T&E work. 
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Michelle Forman of Pemberton Township said she in not interested in debating the need for solar 
in general. She said she is against placing solar in the state forest. She said she enjoys spending 
time in the state forest away from all the development that is currently occurring in Burlington 
County. She said the trees on her property provide shade to keep her house cool. She expressed 
her opposition to cutting down trees for solar. 
 
Jason Howell of the Pinelands Preservation Alliance said it is important for the public to have 
trust in government institutions. He said every interaction that he has experienced with 
Commission staff has been positive. He said the public does not trust the results of T&E reports 
that have been produced by outside consultants. He provided an example of an applicant outside 
the Pinelands Area who hired a T&E consultant with no ecology or biology degree. He said the 
Commission should no longer allow an applicant to choose their own T&E consultant. 
 
Russell Juelg of the New Jersey Conservation Foundation provided testimony regarding the need 
to update the CMP’s list of protected plant species (attached written comment). 
 
Richard Young, Lumberton NJ reminded Commissioners of the 20th anniversary of the 21 dams 
that collapsed in the Pinelands after a storm produced over seven inches of rainfall. He provided 
information as to what he believes the Commission can do so the problem ceases. Testimony and 
data to mitigate flooding in Lumberton are attached. 
 
Adjournment 
 
Commissioner Asselta said he supports placing solar on landfills. He thanked the Pemberton 
Township Councilman who provided information about China purchasing land near military 
bases. He said it needs to be stopped and prevented. He said the construction of warehouses 
remains a problem in the state. 
 
Commissioner Irick asked if the Commission has the ability to charge the applicant a fee to hire 
consultants when a project requires specific expertise. 
 
Director Horner said the CMP authorizes the Commission to create an escrow account to hire 
outside professionals when expertise is needed for an application. 
 
Commissioner Lohbauer requested that at an upcoming P&I Committee staff provide 
information related to how the Commission staff review T&E surveys. He added that he was 
surprised to hear that the Commission may have a role in helping with the flooding situation in 
Lumberton, which was raised during public comment by Mr. Young. He asked that staff provide 
guidance on that issue. 
 
Director Horner explained that the Commission receives many professional reports when a large 
development application is working its way through the municipal process, all of which become 
part of the record that staff review. At that time, staff either request additional information or 
sign off on the municipal approval. 
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Commissioner Irick moved to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Lohbauer seconded the 
motion. The Commission agreed to adjourn at 11:33 a.m. 
 

Certified as true and correct: 

 
_________________________________  Date:  July 18, 2024   
                Jessica Noble 
             Executive Assistant 
 


















